


C. Cherokee Nation Businesses - No report submitted and no representation from CNB to provide 
an oral report. Mr. Elkins has been informed that a new representative will be identified and 
reporting for CNB. 

D. Emergency Management - Report was submitted, no representation to provide additional 
information, if any. 

E. Natural Resources Department - No report submitted and no representation from Natural 
Resources to provide an oral report. Mr. Elkins informed the Commission that he had been told 
there would be someone to report from this department and his office has not been notified of 
any problems or issues. Commissioner Fite requested that Mr. Elkins draft a letter, on behalf of 
the Commission, to these entities asking that they provide a report and representation at the EPC 
meetings, including the landfill. 

6. Cherokee Nation Sanitary Landfill 
A. Report - No report submitted and no representation at the meeting to provide an oral report. 

Commissioner Fite acknowledged that there has been a recent change in management at the 
landfill, Mr. Jamie Clinton, a previous employee of the landfill and new CNWM board members. 

B. Compliance Issues - Mr. Elkins stated that the new board members are Fan Robinson, LouAnn 
Collins, and another new appointment may be pending confirmation. The Resources Committee 
Agenda was amended to include a power point presentation (developed by Mr. Gwin) from the 
CNWM Board and it is the Board's recommendation to close the landfill. Mr. Elkins presented 
different scenarios related to landfill closing and keeping the landfill open which involved labor, 
financing, equipment, etc. and the long-term process involved in closing the landfill. Cover has 
been an ongoing problem with the landfill and has not been adequately maintained previously. 
New management is working to improve this problem and has made a huge effort in covering the 
trash. Funding is a main issue, in closing it and continued operation of the landfill. 
Commissioner Fite stated that the Commission had no knowledge of the CNWM Board's 
recommendation to close. The Commission has extended every olive branch possible to make 
the landfill a going concern. At this point, the Commission requested a lengthy discussion with 
the Administration about the landfill, which has not occurred, we must be included and we are 
not included at this time. Mr. Elkins stated that the Speaker of the Council requested a special 
meeting to get more information gathered; I would assume the Speaker would want input from 
this Commission. Commissioner Fite stated that the commission is in the dark and we haven't 
made any progress. The Commission does not have any authority in the business part of the 
landfill but enforcement of compliance issues, environmental concerns, and the status of the 
permit are within the Commission's purview. Discussion ensued regarding the need for all 
vested entities to be working together on this issue. Discussions continued regarding options and 
issues/concerns with each option. Commissioner Fite stated this preference has always been, 
let's just do it right, one percent better than everybody else. Ensure that the landfill, its integrity, 
physically, chemically, biologically is absolutely stellar. We can get there but we are bogged 
down with lack of communication among all the parties. The Commission has not had the 
opportunity to review the assessment recently completed at the landfill, it is not available to us to 
know what the administration is up against nor to meet with the Chief and ask his vision for the 
landfill and the Cherokee Nation environment as a whole. Commissioner Carson expressed 
concern about increased number of fugitive dumps if the landfill closed. Mr. Gwin provided 
some historical information regarding the landfill and wildcat dumps. Mr. Woodward stated 
that he is seeing improvements in the desire to get the cover taken care of and other immediate 
issues but they are very short on equipment. Staff is working overtime to try to improve the 
status of the landfill. The landfill is still receiving sludge and taking leachate to Stilwell. 
Commissioner Fite asked about the methane gas issue. Mr. Gwin stated that in discussions with 
a methane gas vendor they would want a commitment that the facility would receive trash for 10 
years. Commissioner Fletcher asked if the dump is closed and invest the multi millions of 
dollars involved, what will be the guarantees that all of the procedures adhered to and met for the 
closing of the dump. Mr. Gwin stated that a change of management strategy and a durable 
agreement that spans generations that there will be no guarantee. Commissioner Fletcher asked 
that in regard to regulations who we would be dealing with. Mr. Elkins responded this 
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Commission. Commissioner Fite stated that the State of Oklahoma would be involved at some 
point; they would be concerned about the Lees Creek. Ten million is the estimate to close the 
landfill but will probably cost more. The work would be done by a contractor. Mr. Elkins 
provided the Commission with a short description of what would be done by the contractor. Mr. 
Gwin stated that a $150,000 engineering study would provide options and perhaps redefine the 
cost of closure. The Commissioners inquired about the study that was just completed on the 
landfill. Mr. Elkins provided a short description of the issues reviewed, the cost and 
contingencies for further evaluation if needed. The report is confidential and no directives have 
been received from administration on further action regarding the report or contingency plan 
listed in the vendor's proposal. Commissioner Fite stated that a publicized meeting where all 
interested parties were present has been requested and has not happened. Discussed inviting the 
CNWM Board to an EPC meeting for open discussion. Mr. Elkins stated that he would confer 
with Chairman Matlock regarding an invitation to the Board to attend the next EPC meeting. 

C. Status of Non-Compliance Policy - Mr. Woodward stated that there were still issues with the 
cover and some erosion problems. Mr. Clinton is working hard on correcting these problems. 
Pursuant to Chairman Matlock's request, Mr. Elkins and Ms. Hill have been discussing the 
policy development but a draft policy has not been produced. Discussion ensued concerning the 
policy development and enforcement of said policy. Mr. Woodward showed pictures of the 
landfill taken on March 22, 2013, and pictures taken May 13,2013 to show the improvements 
made in covering the trash. Tonnage will be less than 100 tons per day in the very near future. 
Commissioner Fite asked that Mr. Woodward to tell Mr. Clinton that the photos reflect much 
improvement and it is appreciated. 

7. Cherokee Nation Water Plan 
A. Discussion - none 
B. Comments - none 

8. New Business - none. Commissioner Fite thanked the team for the Environmental Festival held at 
the complex; it was a phenomenal day, job well done. 

9. Announcement of upcoming meetings and events - The next EPC meeting will be held on June 4, 
2013 at the regularly scheduled time and location. 

10. Meeting adjourned. 
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